

ROYAL BURGH OF DUNBAR COMMUNITY COUNCIL

Minute of Meeting held on 20th August 2018 in the Council Chambers, Dunbar Town House

- 1) **Sederunt** - Stephen Bunyan (SB) (Chair), George Robertson (GR) (Vice Chair), Alasdair Swan (AS) (Treasurer), Jacquie Bell (JB) (Secretary), Will Collin (WC) Herbert Coutts (HC), Graham Adams (GA), Pippa Swan (PS)
Councillors Present – Cllr Kempson, Cllr Hampshire
Others Present – Cameron Ritchie (Press), Romie Blair & Jane Handley (Dunbar Against Litter), PC Jennifer Stewart, Gareth Morgan, Rev Keith Mills, Mike Shaw (Members of the Public)
Apologies – Gill Wilson

OBITUARY – Mary Cairney – wife of Dan Cairney of Belhaven who had been a past Chair of Dunbar Community Council.

WELCOME – Mrs Claire Slowther – new Head at Dunbar Grammar School

GOOD LUCK – Maria Lyle – Competing at the European Championships in Berlin this week

CONGRATULATIONS – Heather Cameron, former Bowe Cup winner and DGS Head Girl who has won a place at Clare College, Cambridge to study Human, Social and Political Sciences from October 2018.

2)Presentation Discussion – Dunbar Against Litter - Romie Blair & Jane Handley

Romie and Jane spoke to a handout on the work of the Group. From a small number of volunteers the group has grown to over 600 since it went Online in May. A variety of streets have been adopted around the town and further afield. They have raised funds to buy bins which they empty. They have cleared areas of litter and liaised with ELC and businesses like McDonalds.

Concerns were expressed about the removal of bins from John Muir Country Park. Some of these had belonged to Dunbar Against Litter. Bins seem to have been removed to encourage people to take rubbish home but there have been concerns raised.

Members were impressed by the scale of the work done. PS noted that she had been out with DAL. JB will also arrange to go out and other members are also welcome to see what they do.

Members were happy to support the group e.g. with publicity, funding. PS agreed to make contact about possible bin sites. **PS**

3)Minutes of Meeting of 16th July 2018 - Approved

4)Police Report

PC Stewart spoke to her Report which had been circulated by JB.

The report was based on incidents reported to Police between 15th July and 20th August.

Ward Priorities

Road Safety-The 20 mph signs are now up in Dunbar. There appears to be a split between drivers heeding the limit and not. The 20 mph is enforceable contrary to some speculation on social media.

There have been several road traffic collisions, thankfully none with life threatening injuries.

Antisocial Behaviour The number of youth calls and youth related antisocial behaviour calls has fallen dramatically. Council Community Warden, Jimmy Wilson, has been out patrolling and in the CCTV Office over the summer and he reports the same.

Litter There were numerous complaints about the litter left by the travellers at Belhaven Bay.

Theft-Numerous incidents of shoplifting from licenced premises.

Milk thefts in Haines Avenue, Meikle Park Road and Fall Avenue.

Several bikes have been stolen from across Dunbar – many have been left insecure.

One domestic housebreaking.

Four commercial break ins with 2 arrests at the Co-op in Countess Road.

CAPP Priorities from 19th July

Belhaven issues – traffic and ASB

Speeding on Queens Road

A1 junction at Eweford – potholes

Next Capp – 12th September

20mph – The experimental Scheme had begun. The area is wider than expected and includes the main bus route through Belhaven and from Newtonlees new housing. There have been some negative comments on social media about the extent of the limit. Many drivers are ignoring the limit at present through the main road in Belhaven. Some members felt that there should be more warning signs about the changes and more repeater signs. GR noted the penalties for speeding. It was felt important the limit is enforced. The TRO is an 18-month trial. JB will check how ELC will monitor it. **JB**

Belhaven issues – Residents had attended the CAPP.

A representative of the Belhaven Residents Group had sent a copy of a complaint sent to ELC and Iain Gray MSP. This had been circulated by JB.

The area is within the new 20mph area.

Travellers had moved onto the Shore Road car park on July 16th. They had moved before legal enforcement was required. However, considerable mess had been left. Visitors had made complaints about the condition of the Shore Road toilets.

Residents still wish prevention of overnight parking and a height restrictor.at Shore Road Parking issues around East Lothian had been discussed at the May Cabinet meeting where minutes indicate Cllr Hampshire had said that the Shore Road area was mostly used by surfers. He had felt ELC should provide some provision for surfers to park overnight as at Newquay in Cornwall. The matter is being continued for further investigation.

4) Sub-committee Reports

Christmas Lights - GA had circulated his report. Maintenance and upgrade work is ongoing again after the summer break.

There will be a ceilidh on 8th October at the Strawberry Barn.

GA had had a meeting with ELC Roads regarding road closures for put up and take down.

This seems to have been due to some complaints about the road being closed. Closing the road is safer and quicker. Volunteers would prefer not to go back to the old system.

GA is to feed back the opinion of the machine operators to ELC Roads. Indications are that a road closure will be granted if risk assessments show they are required. It would be proposed to still allow bus access whilst closing the road to cars.

The next phase of painting in the High Street is planned to start on September 1st.

AS had circulated draft accounts. They are still for independent examination. The balance currently stands at £15085.05 (last month£15006.74).

A further £1255.85 had been donated by local people towards the High Street painting.

Civic Week – AS had circulated draft accounts. They are still for independent examination. The balance currently stands at £5695.66 (last month £6484.92)

5) Vacancies

Minute Secretary – Still vacant. JB is covering meantime. There has been a further request in The Courier.

Members – Sarah Covey and Rowena Halliday had both resigned for family reasons. Sarah is happy to continue her involvement with Civic Week.

Thus, there are 2 vacancies. JB had contacted 2 people who had previously expressed an interest and invited them to attend this meeting. One was present tonight. However, he noted that he had other obligations for the next few months which would make regular attendance difficult at this time.

It was agreed to promote the vacancies on social media. Cameron Ritchie was asked to note them in The Courier. **GR/JB/CR**

6) Treasurer's report – circulated

a) General – AS had circulated draft accounts which are still for independent examination. The bank statement balance is £165.43 (last month £1207.90). The main expense had been the third-party contribution of £1000 paid to Viridor Credits for the War Memorial project. Therefore, the Community Council has limited funds until the Civic Pride fund grant is received.

b) Local Priorities

Updates - None

New Applications

The Ridge - £300 for Broadband provision. Approved

Flags – A substantial anonymous donation had been made. SA and AS had agreed that the remainder of the cost would come from the General Fund rather than Local Priorities.

7) Secretary's Report – circulated

Town Maintenance Issues

- 1) Queens Road wall. Still to be repaired JB is still chasing Four Seasons Estates Management in Glasgow as the wall continues to deteriorate. The Ridge's stonemason is concerned that the wall is now so eroded that it could potentially collapse. It was suggested that ELC Building Control might be contacted to put some pressure on Four Seasons.
- 2) Condition of Fairfield, Beveridge Row – still to be sorted. Getting worse.
- 3) Hospital Road – still needs repair. Getting worse. Dangerous for cyclists.
- 4) Bus time information at bus stops. Borders information has appeared at some stops. Unfortunately in places they obscure other timetables
- 5) Bench at Doon Avenue. Installed..
- 6) Uneven tarmac in Brodie Road near Fairbairn Way – has been removed..
- 7) Pot holes – still too many to record. All passed to ELC. Some have been repaired.
- 8) Lack of street name signs at Gospatrick Grange – Taylor Wimpey still to provide
- 9) Faded signs at Countess Crescent, Belleview Terrace and Belhaven Road (near Grahame Place)- reported to ELC.
- 10) Via member of the public – Damaged Give Way sign at junction of Spott Road with Queens Road – passed to ELC.

- 11) Via member of the public – sign post to John Muir Country Park near Winterfield Park seems to be pointing in the wrong direction – has led to some confusion for tourists. Passed to ELC It is meant to indicate the footway but the sign is unclear as the picture of a walker is on the spine of the post and hard to see. It is not certain how to improve it.
- 12) Via member of the public. Request for a bench on the Promenade near Dunbar Golf Course. Passed to ELC.
- 13) Bridge to Nowhere – steps badly eroded and crumbling. Passed to ELC.
- 14) Via Member of the Public- broken Give Way sign at Junction of West Port and High Street – passed to ELC. A 20-mph roundel has now been placed on the rusty triangle.
- 15) Ransom Strip between Beveridge Row and Cala Development – overgrown again. Cala have tidied it
- 16) Large pole marking the out of bounds area at Winterfield golf course – ELC asked if it needs to be so high.
- 17) Via member of the public – Missing Name Sign at Wilson Place – passed to ELC. Replaced
- 18) Via member of public – dog fouling in Gospatrick Grange area – wishing warning signs – passed to ELC
- 19) Via member of public. Removal of bins from JMCP. Passed to ELC. They may have been removed to encourage people to take their litter home.
- 20) Via member of public – rubbish and fly tipping at St Andrews House – passed to ELC. Dunbar against Litter had cleared what they could.
- 21) Collapsing walls along Hospital Road – passed to ELC. The wall belongs to Halhill Developments. Stone from the wall had been lying on the road.
- 22) Via member of public – damage to pavement, wall and road due to erosion by water/debris from Cala site. Passed to ELC and Cala. There are problems with blocked drainage around the site.
- 23) Problems of speedbumps with pot holes near Bleachingfield – passed to ELC

Meetings

Planning Democracy – August 16th JB had met with Claire and Daya who are preparing information as part of efforts to influence the new Scottish Planning legislation, particularly 3rd Party Right of Appeal. She took them to see a number of sites around Dunbar.

Great British High Street – August 14th JB had spoken with Leah and Dilys who were amongst those bringing promotional materials to businesses in Dunbar. They were impressed with the painting work of the buildings and some of the independent businesses.

Paul Wheelhouse MSP August 20th – JB had met with him as part of a visit to Community Projects in Dunbar. He had visited The Ridge café and Backlands, the Community Bakery, Zero Waste, the Harbour, Battery and East Beach areas where he had also met PS and AS. He had been impressed with the range of projects in the town.

Services

Lack of Post Boxes south of the railway line. Raised by a member of the public. As new houses have been built no additional post boxes have been installed. There only seems to be one at Kellie Road. JB is raising with Royal Mail to see if further boxes can be installed.

Other

Cycle paths around housing south of the railway line. Council Officers are still working on costings so that funding can be applied for. Iain Reid (Sustainable Transport Officer) hopes to meet with the owner of Lochend Cottage about the situation.

Safe footway Beveridge Row to Brewery Lane – This will be a route between Cala and Belhaven/DGS. However, not part of the works done by Cala for safety. It was a condition of the Planning Permission in February 2017. JB had clarified with Cala and ELC that Cala had

paid a contribution to ELC for ELC to do the work. A timescale for this is now being sought as the houses are being occupied

Blocked route from Newtonlees to ASDA – still to be completed at the expense of Robertson/Avant.

Idling vehicle engines (particularly taxis) at Station – Raised by a member of the Public who is concerned about fumes at Kings Court. JB had had contact with Harry Barker of the Community Rail Partnership and Morag Haddow of ELC Transportation. They have advised her to contact Maree Winter at ELC Licensing and Network Rail to request a sign to request drivers to turn engines off.

8) Matters Arising

a) Planning Matters

Updates

i) *Local Plan* – JB had responded to the ELC Action Plan. The Proposed LDP remains with Scottish Ministers. JB had circulated a letter extending the examination period until August 30th. Thus, at present, the relevant LDP in operation is that from 2008.

.ii) *Battleblent House* – Still to be determined

iii) *17/00488/PM* – Erection of 68 houses on land south of Brodie Road, Dunbar. Still to be determined..

iv) *17/00292/P, 17/00011/LRB = Bear*. Still to be decided. Still with Scottish Ministers who have asked for more time to determine. JB had circulated information from Iain McFarlane,

v) *Golf Club* – new plans are still to be submitted

vi) *NNG Windfarm* – The new Marine Licence application has been submitted to Scottish Ministers and advertised in the local press. Further information had been requested by Ministers on the effects of the turbines on ornithology. This had been the subject of a further Public Notice in the press. JB had circulated the report. Any comments must be made to Marine Scotland by September 10th.

vii) *Viridor ERF* – JB had circulated an update on the hot commissioning process which had begun. There had been some comments about the work on social media. Some residents of the Pinkertons had expressed concern that they were not regularly contacted on developments by Viridor or the Cement works. JB had passed on their contact details to Viridor public affairs for this to be rectified.

Sarah Mietzitis at SEPA had confirmed that no radioactive medical waste will be incinerated at the plant.

viii) *Wilson Place Playparks*. There had been various contacts. Iain McFarlane had been to see Mr Friel to advise of the need to apply for change of use as the playparks were a condition of the original planning consent. Greenbelt Management had advised JB that they were willing to discuss the green spaces with residents and JB had advised the residents of this. GA noted that nothing had been heard from Greenbelt and he will chase this up.

Cllr Kempson fed back a response from ELC Planners to her questions about green spaces in housing developments as the Wilson Place situation was seen as only one example of a wider issue.

ELC had said that developers can sell the green spaces/playparks. However, a playpark/open space facility provided as part of a housing development must remain as such.

Policies in the LDP of 2008 and in the new proposals seek to protect open spaces with tests to be met if any change of use is to be considered. The proposed new plan also requires play and open spaces in new developments have maintenance arrangements in place to the satisfaction of ELC. Developers cannot compel ELC to take on maintenance responsibility.

Any proposal to remove a playpark must be at the request/application to ELC by the residents and there must be another play facility that can be safely accessed.

Any change of use requires planning permission and will be assessed against the terms of the development plan and any other material considerations.

Where land has been sold on by the developers/factors and deeds show an ongoing clause for maintenance payments residents should take legal advice.

ix) *Cala* – Some concerns have been raised about the new access road onto Beveridge Row. Some residents have expressed concern about the volume of traffic along Beveridge Row. JB had contacted ELC and clarified that as yet there are no plans for a TRO to change vehicle access on Beveridge Row.

A local resident had noted concerns about muddy debris from the site eroding the edge of Edinburgh Road. A hole was undermining the wall at one point when heavy rain overwhelmed silted up gutters and flooded the grassy area behind the wall. A repair to the pavement following sewer works is collapsing. ELC and Cala have been informed.

A Planning condition had been a pavement between Beveridge Row and Brewery Lane. JB had found that Cala had given a contribution to ELC to do the work. Cala and ELC are now seeking a timescale.

x) Gladman – The concerns of local residents continue

New application

18/00739/P, 18/000738/LBC – Works at Belhaven Brewery. JB had circulated information on the proposed development which includes upgrading of visitor amenities and a new still for distilling of gin and whisky. ELC Planner, Emma Taylor, is seeking DCC views. Initial concerns from local residents are about noise, dust and vehicle movements, particularly along narrow Brewery Lane with the poor sight lines at its junction with Belhaven High Street, during the construction phase. Some residents are concerned about the adequacy of parking within the Brewery grounds as sometimes visitors park on the yellow lines on very narrow Brewery Lane. JB will respond to Emma Taylor. **JB**

b) East Beach – PS had circulated an update from the meeting on 8th August. Discussions on the new groyne are continuing. RHDHV have been appointed for the groyne works design.

Dave Northcott had instructed the opening up of areas of the sea defences in Lamer Street which are causing concern with work due to start around 13th August.

Neil Clark of ELC had met with Ian Scrimgeour (member of the public) regarding sustainable Kelp management.

c) Cemetery Issues –

Parish Church – PS had asked Stuart Gibb to contact Stuart Pryde to consider using the DELAP Amenities budget for the cemetery.

Newtonlees – A Planning application is still to be submitted by ELC.

d) Parks

Winterfield – Friends of Winterfield had missed the main consultation exercise. They were still to consider the draft proposals. However, as noted previously there is no current designated budget for improvements.

e) Common Good Buildings -Corn Exchange

Neil Irvine of ELC had circulated drawings for the proposed roofing and associated works to Dunbar Corn Exchange. He had issued this to Procurement in order to obtain quotes for the

work, It is hoped to appoint a Contractor in early September with a view to a site start in late September. A scaffolding permit will be needed due to the public footpaths on either side of the building. Pippa and Graham had noted the need for the Christmas Lights Team to have safe access to the building and for Graham to be kept informed by any contractor of works dates so that damage to equipment and personnel from dust and debris is minimised .

Paul Iannetta had advised that compliance with the 18th edition wiring regulations would not be needed before January 2019.

f) Health Services

A report on services re-provisioning including Belhaven Hospital was due to be presented to the IJB on 30th August. However, there was no item on the IJB Agenda for August 23rd. There has been no further information. Cllr Kempson noted that the Report had been delayed.

g) War Commemoration

i) *War Memorial* – An update report from HC had been circulated.

The first phase of the project had been completed – to renovate the memorial structure. The upgrading of the setting will begin in September. The name GWR Griffin will be added. The procedure for adding new names has been discussed with Stuart Pryde by HC. The investigation of possible new names is continuing with the assistance of Dunbar & District History Society.

A further meeting of the Working Group is to be arranged.

Thanks were given to HC for his work.

ii) *Armistice Centenary* – Plans are progressing. WC had engaged the Pipe Band. He has contacted the schools. JB is still to hear about a trumpeter and will chase this up. GR will arrange publicity. AS will arrange the evening events.

h) Dunbar High Street

Representatives from The Great British High Street competition had visited with promotional materials for traders. Judging will take place at a later date.

Painting work will restart on September 1st.

.

i) Town Maintenance

i) Flags – now purchased. (See above)

ii) Information Board about the Lochend Arch at the Community Woodland – in hand.

j) Restoration of Provost Portraits – in hand. Museum Service involved.

k) Airfields of Britain Conservation Trust – JB is still waiting on a response from Mr Bannerman who has been unwell.

l) Dust fall – Reports are still awaited from SEPA on the events in September 2017 and May 2018.

m) Resilience Sandy Baptie. still wished names for the resilience event in Musselburgh on October 27th. JB agreed to go. **JB**

JB agreed to advise Mr Baptie that Dunbar CC would not be replacing Sarah Covey as a 2nd contact person alongside JB. **JB**

JB had completed an online resilience survey sent by Sandy Baptie.

n) Community Council Chair Nameboard / Installation of Stephen Bunyan's Portrait at Town House

SB had attended a meeting of the Town House Working Group in June. JB had had contact from Jo Moulin with information from the meeting which she had circulated.

Issues of space had been noted. It was suggested that a thermostat might need to be moved to allow the portrait to be mounted. The suggested cost was around £500. It was not thought appropriate for the Common Good funds to be used for this. There was not thought to be room for a nameboard of past Chairs. An alternative was a book with pictures and biographies of all the Provosts and Chairs to be kept at the DDHS and ELCMS Front Desk. DDHS could compile this with support for the production and layout by the Museums Service.

Members felt that the cost of £500 seemed a lot although it was noted that the thermostat is in an unfortunate position. It was suggested that existing pictures might be moved around to make way for that of SB. It was also felt that a name board would not be that big as there are currently only 3 names to be placed on it with a potential 4th once SB hands over. Some members felt a board would be more accessible than a book of biographies. It might be possible to place the board out with the Council Chambers. Cllr Hampshire agreed to take this further. **NH**

o) AELCC. JB had advised Ralph Averbuch that Dunbar CC did not wish to progress with the suggested e mail system.

p) Jo McNamara's Community Worker Post is to be filled. It is not certain who by and when. JB noted concerns that all posters and information leaflets had been removed from the area around the former public desk of The Bleachingfield. In addition, only laminated posters can be put up on the provided notice board. As Chair of the Bleachingfield Committee SB agreed to investigate. **SB**

9)Local Area Partnership

The Summer School had been very successful.

Distribution of Education Funding had been discussed.

George Robertson will be the new Chair to replace Pippa Swan.

A 2nd Vice Chair from out with Dunbar is being sought to serve alongside Jacquie Bell.

Stuart Gibb was to meet with reps from Sustran regarding improved footpath access at Back Road Belhaven which is a priority for use of the DELAP Roads budget. Sustrans are to give a grant towards a feasibility study for this area. Cllr Hampshire noted a proposal being developed to block off Back Road downhill from near the Golf Course. Members expressed concern about this. It was thought that blocking off the road could displace traffic issues to other parts of the narrow streetscape of Belhaven which were already causing concern. It was suggested that, given the narrowness of the road, a path would be best run alongside the ELC owned golf course. Cllr Hampshire said that that golfers would not like golf course land being used to allow a path.

10)Local Councillors Reports

Cllr Hampshire - He noted monies coming to East Lothian through the new City deal.

New developments are bringing challenges for infrastructure e.g. a new High School is being built at Wallyford. Infrastructure is needed at a time of a very tight budget.

WC raised the proposal to cease permanent attendants at Dunbar's main toilets along with facilities in North Berwick, Haddington and Musselburgh. All agreed that the current staff do an excellent job and that they did not wish to see standards diminish. Cllr Hampshire advised

that East Lothian had 37 toilets and it was desirable to keep them all open. With budget restraints cleaning would be done by a team of mobile attendants. These would spend more time in the town centre toilets than in rural facilities. Members asked that the situation be closely monitored.

Cllr Kempson – nothing to add

Cllr McLennan – no report

11) Meetings Attended

Black Bull Close – members had had a fascinating visit to the project. They had been pleased to see the enthusiasm of some of the young people engaged in learning stone masonry as well as to see the improvements to the once derelict Backlands area.

Health Inequalities – Some members had attended an interesting lecture by Professor David Walsh from the Glasgow Centre for Population Health.

12) Promoting Our Town

Dunbar had entered the Great British High Street competition (See above).

JB had spoken to Paul Wheelhouse about the need for improved signage to the town e.g.

Brown signs from the A1.

WC noted poor signage within the town e.g. about tourist information.

13) Correspondence – previously circulated

Via Facebook - Heather Kilfara -broken/missing sign at Wilson Place

Via Facebook – Klaire McKerr- Concerns about speeding/road safety near Robertson/Avant Homes

Sue Anderson – Viridor – update on ERF

Via Facebook – Rita Bradd – Suicide Awareness Day Events 21st August

Via Facebook – Angela Pringle – concerns about the condition of the Shore Road toilets during the traveller incursion. Jacquie had responded and passed to ELC.

Via Facebook – Ann Trodden – Query about status of Abbey Church. Jacquie had responded.

Terry Orchard – concerns about dog fouling and seeking signs for Gospatrick Grange area. Passed to ELC

ELHA- Newsletter

Scottish Community Alliance -Local People Leading newsletters

Police – Concerns about Bike Thefts

The Ridge – Calligraphy Workshops

Sandy Baptie – Weather issues

John Robinson and Others – continued concerns about the Gladman development

Brake – newsletter

Gavin Wilson – Concern about blocked path at Newtonlees. JB had given information

Via Facebook -Romie Blair-Dunbar Against Litter – concerns about removal of litter bins from JMCP – passed to ELC. Concerns about rubbish and fly tipping at St Andrews House – passed by JB to ELC.

Pauline Jaffray – Publicity Opportunities for Businesses along the John Muir Way

Lilian Pryde – Community Learning Exchange

Scottish Community Council Development Centre – update on survey

Via website – Sam McComb – Lecture on Health Inequalities by Dr David Walsh at Parish Church Hall on August 16th

Via Website – The Ridge- Meal at Black Bull Close on August 24th

Via Facebook – Finlay Cook – Concerns about vehicle, particularly taxi, engines idling at Dunbar Station leading to fumes at Kings Court housing.

RAGES- newsletter

Torness- Newsletter

Liz Thom – further concerns about overnight parking at Shore Road. Passed to ELC

Pauline Jaffray – Information about the Great British High Street Competition

Via Facebook-Romie Blair – Concerns about collapsing wall on Hospital Road – passed to ELC by Jacquie.

Sandy Baptie – Resilient Communities Questionnaire

Via Website -Debbie Adamson – Concerns about Funfair at Winterfield – passed to ELC by JB

Claire Goodwin, ELC – Community Partnership Forum on November 8th at Brunton Hall

Via website – Ian McKay -Concerns about lack of post boxes south of the railway line. JB had responded. Taken up with Royal Mail.

Via Facebook – Claire Campbell – problems of speed bumps with potholes at Bleachingfield Centre.

Angie McDougall – Belhaven residents’ concerns

Arran Johnston – Scottish Battlefields Trust – Dunbar 1650 Project

Improvement Service via Lel Gillingwater, ELC – Making Planning Intuitive

14) AOB

The Scottish Battlefields Trust – Battle of Dunbar 1650 Project -HC spoke to correspondence from Arran Johnston, Director of the Trust, regarding a Battlefield Trail for the Battle of Dunbar 1650. DCC was asked to partner in the project without any costs as funding had already been secured. Instead DCC was asked to be the named applicant for planning permission for interpretation panels along the trail etc. Members were agreeable to this proposal which was felt would be attractive to tourists.

Angela Leitch will attend the November meeting

Dunbar Day Centre AGM 7 pm on 22/8. Coffee morning planned for 25/8.

15) Date of Next Meeting October 15th.